

### **Public History Review**

Vol. 27, 2020



© 2020 by the author(s). This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International (CC BY 4.0) License (https:// creativecommons.org/licenses/ by/4.0/), allowing third parties to copy and redistribute the material in any medium or format and to remix, transform, and build upon the material for any purpose, even commercially, provided the original work is properly cited and states its license.

Citation: Alsford, N.J.P. 2020. The 1935 Hsinchu-Taichung Earthquake: Natural Disasters as Public History. *Public History Review*, 27, 1-16.

ISSN 1833-4989 | Published by UTS ePRESS | https://epress. lib.uts.edu.au/journals/index. php/phrj

# The 1935 Hsinchu-Taichung Earthquake: Natural Disasters as Public History

Niki J.P. Alsford

At ten minutes to midnight on 6 February 2018 an earthquake of magnitude 6.4 hit the coastline of Hualien on Taiwan's eastern shore. With an intensity of VIII (severe) on the Mercalli intensity scale, Hualien was severely affected. At least seventeen deaths were reported with people 285 injured. Exactly two years previously, at three minutes to four in the early morning of 6 February 2016 the people of Taiwan woke to the shaking of an earthquake that would later also be confirmed as measuring 6.4. Due to its geographical location, Taiwan is prone to frequent temblors. However, this particular quake struck the Meinong District of Kaohsiung – the second-most populous urban area on the island – with a relatively shallow depth of only fourteen miles – giving it a maximum intensity of VII, or very strong, on the Mercalli scale. The most affected area was the city of Tainan – 26 miles from Kaohsiung – where numerous buildings collapsed killing 117 people. The seventeen-storey Weiguan Jinlong apartment complex in Yongkang District serving as the centre for rescue efforts.

The history of natural disasters – and earthquakes in particular – in Taiwan has, to a certain extent, been inadvertently linked to the practice of historical preservation, archival science, oral history and museum curatorship. All of these are hallmarks of a broad range of activities that fall under the umbrella of public history. What I mean by this is that these practices were not necessarily the main intention. But the very impact of natural disasters leave behind visual reminders such as Longteng Bridge (Longtengqiao 龍騰橋) in Miaoli, the remains of Siaolin Village in Kaohsiung following the mudslide caused by Typhoon Morakot in 2009 or, the best-known site, the former Guangfu Junior High School in Taichung which houses the 921 Earthquake Museum of Taiwan. These physical remnants have become a permanent reminder of an earthquake. These sites have a shared meaning, but with different understanding, among the local population. This is at the heart of what Kean and Ashton refer to as 'people and their past', the framework of which is concentrated on the complex issue of 'heritage'. This is as much about the contested narratives as it is the building remains. Heritage is, as argued by Hodges, political. 'The very act of bearing witness to someone's past [has] immense power to change how the past is interpreted'. Recognising this is vital in documented sites with shared histories.

Heritage museums and sites found in abandoned areas such as those in Taiwan are not unique. Dead economies of the past frequently find their 'ghost towns' forming parts of historical trails and places of memory and local history. Senka Božić-Vrbančić, in her chapter



on Kauri Gum Stories in New Zealand, highlights how narratives that have tended to be excluded from official histories have often remained within local communities close to abandoned sites.<sup>3</sup> The problem, however, according to Paula Hamilton and Linda Shopes, is that although there is extensive scholarship on the oral histories made by these communities, and although some of these have subsequently translated well into method and practices, few 'take it out of the house and past the front door'.<sup>4</sup> For Hamilton and Shopes these histories are semi-private and marginal. Yet when they are linked to public memory they successfully entwine the past and present via a wide range of cultural institutions that is then narrated to a wider audience.

Linking public history to natural disasters, and in this case, earthquakes, augments a number of important antecedents. Most important of these are the role of heritage museums situated on or close to sites of historical memory. However, this does not necessarily end here, nor does it need to. It is possible that these sites can draw upon public memory and representation of disaster via other cultural institutions such as amateur historical societies, public and private archive collections as well as memorial associations and heritage projects — both within and without the government. In certain contexts, these historiographies can enlighten readers with information about specific events that have been overlooked in official accounts. What is more, as argued by Ashton and Hamilton, is that these 'sites of memory' are not just object histories — physical reminders. They also correspond to changes in meaning — their interpretation. They are diversified in their purpose.<sup>5</sup>

This article uses the 1935 Hsinchu-Taichung Earthquake as a case study. It explores how sites of natural disasters can function as places of public memory in Taiwan. In what ways can this serve as a model for the understanding of disaster history as an important element in comprehending the social history of major disasters and subsequent humanitarian crises, as well as matters of preservation and heritage?

#### Context

The island of Taiwan sits on one of the most seismically active zones in the world. Known as the Pacific Ring of Fire, it is a 40,000 km horseshoe-shaped ring of oceanic trenches and volcanic arcs, as well as home to roughly 75 per cent of the world's active and dormant volcanoes. Almost 90 per cent of the world's earthquakes occur along this ring, with at least 80 per cent of them being the largest. Taiwan, the geological topography of which is scarred by this violence, has 42 known active fault lines.<sup>6</sup>

The island is divided through the middle by a central range of rugged mountains, with several peaking at over 3,500 m. The highest, Yushan, stands majestically at 3,952. It is the largest on the Asian continent east of the Himalayas. This geography, both a blessing and a curse, has played a vital role in the island's history. In 1683, when Taiwan was incorporated into the Qing Empire, a key factor in its acquisition was the mining of sulphur from the dormant volcano, Qixingshan七星山, in northern Taiwan. This commodity was known to Chinese traders who had visited the island prior to the sixteenth century and was later brought to the attention of the Spanish who colonised the north of the island in 1626. Its importance to the Qing was further reinforced following an explosion at the Fuzhou gunpowder store in 1696 and the subsequent naming of the mountain range Datun大屯 (Grass Mountain) in light of its lack of overgrowth due to the regularity with which the mountain was set ablaze in order to prevent theft of sulphur deposits. The subsequent surveys of the mines, following the explosion, were made by Yu Yonghe郁水河who later memorialized his journey in *The* 



Small Sea Travel Records (bihaijiyou裨海紀遊).8 The hot springs and filtered water which surface close to the mines have become havens for the affluent. Beitou emerged as a spa town following the establishment of the Beitou Public Bathhouse in 1913 by architect Matsunosuke Moriyama.9

Following the cession of the island to Japan in 1895, and improvements in seismic technology, a more detailed collection of data was made available. The first recorded earthquake filed by the Japanese colonial authorities was on 15 March 1897 when a quake of unknown magnitude hit Yilan and Taipei killing 56 people. The following 6.1 quake that hit Chiayi at 2.39 pm on 24 April 1904 killed three. Seven months later a 6.1 M<sub>L</sub> (local magnitude) quake hit at 4.25 am on 6 November 1904 – the 1904 Douliu Earthquake – killing 145. Prior to the 1935 Hsinchu-Taichung earthquake, the most notable in terms of death and destruction was the 1906 Meishan earthquake or the Great Kagi Earthquake, *Jiayi dadizhen*嘉義大地震. It hit at 6.43 am on 17 March 1906 killing 1,258 and destroying almost 7,000 properties. Yet it was the 7.1 M<sub>L</sub> quake in Sanyi, Miaoli County, on 21 April 1935 that earned the laurel of being the deadliest quake to hit the island. Before an examination is made of how the earthquake of 1935 arrived at a point of public history in the twenty-first century, it is important that a detailed account of the quake, and its response from the Japanese colonial government, be given. This will give necessary contextualisation for the following analysis.

## The 1935 Hsinchu-Taichung Earthquake



(Map the Author)



At two minutes past six on Sunday morning 21 April 1935 the prefectural governor of Hsinchu, Utsumi Chūji, woke to violent shaking as a magnitude 7.1 earthquake hit Sanyi, in Miaoli County 63 kilometres south of his home. His diary entry for that day was markedly different from his usual intimate style. Instead, he wrote with a degree of authority, knowing that this could be a defining moment in his career as a colonial official:

21 April, 1935. Sunday, sunny.

At 7 am it was reported that Hsinchu City was hit by an earthquake and four persons died. Later on, there was another report that in Houlong five hundred houses were destroyed by the same earthquake, and fifteen persons died. I immediately made arrangements, and paid visits to the Governor General, the Bureau Chief of the Interior, the Bureau Chief of Police Affairs, and the commander of the military. After going around to exchange greetings in the Official Residence of the Governor General I returned to the office by car at 9.30 a.m. Upon receiving the report from Takahara, the department head of police affairs, and Yano the section head of Education, I right away sent general assistant officials and police inspectors to inspect the four earthquake stricken counties. With regard to the rescue work, I ordered county chiefs and city mayors to handle the emergency treatment. Automobiles were brought to a stop to the South of Zhudong, and tele-communication was suspended. A bit more information came in after nightfall, with reports of one thousand deaths and eight thousand collapsed houses, so I continued to send rescue squads. The condition was like a wartime crisis. Returned home at 3 am.<sup>12</sup>

The 1935 Hsinchu-Taichung earthquake – 1935nian Xinzhu-Taizhong dizhen1935 年新竹-台中地震 – was one of the largest earthquakes to hit Taiwan. Although smaller in magnitude than the 8.3 Hualien earthquake that hit on 5 June 1920 – claiming five lives and destroying 273 houses – it was by far the deadliest, killing 3,276 and causing damage and destruction to almost 55,000 properties. The major factor behind this disparity was largely due to population density and topography. The population of Hualien in 1920, according to official figures, was 49,764. The combined population of Hsinchu and Taichung in 1935 was 1,874,556. The Haiyuan (Gansu) earthquake in 1920, for example, which had a similar magnitude to the Hualien quake – ranging between 7.8 and 8.5 – with a category XII intensity on the Mercalli scale – incurred a total loss of life between 234,117 and 314,092 people. Key to this was the severe destruction over an area of more than 20,000 square kilometres.

# Response

The four-month rescue effort that was overseen by Chūji was indeed a defining moment in his career as a colonial official. The Japanese colonial government responded to his requests by sending out Red Cross teams as well as mobilising the military. On 23 April, Chūji's diary entry affirms how he and his 13-man team coped with the chaos:

23 August, 1935. Tuesday, sunny.

At 6 am, I invited Takahara, Nishumura, Yano, and Hoshi to the Official Residence of Governor to discuss the use of the disaster rescue fund. [I] decided to allocate 140,000 yen from the funds, inform all counties and cities of the funding distribution, and send food and rescue goods to the stricken areas. Rescue teams were largely posted



in localities yesterday. The disaster emergency measures for the time being came to an end today. The bodies of the dead, totalling over 1,300, have also been disposed of, and construction materials for building shelters to house victims are being shipped by trucks to affiliated areas. One after another visitors flooded in from the Government General of Taiwan, and the military also sent visitors. I was overwhelmed with the reception. At night I decided on the outline for constructing shanties to accommodate severely injured persons.<sup>17</sup>

Chūji's diary entries following the quake are particularly revealing in the lack of emotion that they seem to offer. It was, after all, a personal diary and not an official correspondence; it was a reflection of something private and not material that was to be read publicly. Chūji thus seems to adapt to more official ruminations rather than continue to be personal even in his diary. Although there is no known specific reason for this – his other diary entries both before and after the earthquake reveal much more of his individual character – his choice to adopt this stance may well reveal an internal struggle to be the man that he is supposed to be. In this sense it is revealing but in different ways. By writing in this style he is affirming his difficulty in separating his public life from his private one.

The overwhelming loss of life and destruction of property not only led the colonial government to promptly review safety standards. It also provided a moment for the authorities to tighten their grip on non-governmental institutions, in particular the missionary-run hospitals. New regulations were issued not long after the quake on the running of the two largest private hospitals – Taihoku, present-day Taipei, and Tainan. The government demanded that improvements in services were needed, noting that the response to the quake had been inadequate. This was occurring in the midst of a growing sense of 'aggressive nationalism' within Japan. Only a year prior, it had officially removed itself from the League of Nations and was only two years away from its full-scale invasion of China. Chūji's personal response to the quake was firmly part of an ongoing colonising project. How they presented themselves collectively mattered more to their non-Japanese and non-Taiwanese audiences irrespective of the format in which it was being written.

Greg Clancey in his book *Earthquake Nation* presses this point in the initial Japanese response to the 1906 Meishan quake.<sup>20</sup> In the reporting of the earthquake, Japanese authorities pointed to the 'bad construction of native homes' in contrast to the newer-built Japanese buildings that 'received no particular damage, except cracking of plastered walls and disturbance of roof tiles'.<sup>21</sup> As such, the way the Japanese response to the disaster was reported on in foreign press mattered greatly to them. In the case of the 1906 quake, it was the performance of the Japanese buildings in contrast to other 'Asian peoples' that took precedence.<sup>22</sup> In the 1935 earthquake, what seemed to matter most was how they executed their relief efforts and, more importantly, how this was broadcast abroad.

On Wednesday 24 April 1935, the *North-China Herald* – an English-language newspaper published in Shanghai – posted a front-page article titled 'The Formosa Earthquake'. In it, the correspondent wrote:

The telegrams necessarily give but the barest details, but it is evident that the administration is efficiently and calmly taking measures to relieve distress and bring succour to the unfortunate victims of a big natural disaster. It is satisfactory to learn that the British authorities in [Hong Kong] are preparing to render the Royal Navy. The Japanese Army has been true to its traditions in promptly tackling the situation and in spite of the dislocation which the earthquake must have caused at



Taichu [Taichung], the troops there were able to despatch relief parties with medical personnel in rapid reinforcement of civil aid.<sup>23</sup>

By the following day, after the main quake, and despite the frequent aftershocks – some reaching as high as 6.0 – major railway services along the coast had resumed. Regardless of the relief efforts people in the central districts were advised to pass each night 'in the open air' in light of the frequent aftershocks. The Japanese Ministry of Overseas Affairs had reported that, by the end of the first day, they had initiated a relief fund drive and agreed to donate a hundredth part of their monthly salaries and pay the costs of advertising in local newspapers with a call for donations. The Japanese Home Office at the same time had ordered all provincial governments to expedite financial aid in their respective districts. Tokyo City, for example, instantly subscribed and the Ministry of Finance issued a grant of 7 million Yen to the rehabilitation fund. Agencies in the West mobilised at the same time. The American Red Cross made ready its resources to help alleviate the suffering with an offer of food, blankets and medicine. A year after the earthquake, the Presbyterian Church of England (PCE) reported to the *Messenger* – a monthly magazine produced by the Foreign Mission Committee – their appreciation for the donations received via a purposely set-up relief fund.

As reports continued to come in from the United Press, in the days following the disaster, these shifted from praise of the Japanese response to focus instead on anecdotal narratives of local heroism:

Grandmothers who knelt on hand and knees above children took upon their backs the shock of falling debris. In dozen villages, mothers of new-born babes [were] nursing at their breasts the infants of women killed in the catastrophe.

Japanese doctors braved tottering ruins and it was reported that they had saved hundreds of lives, their prompt first-aid measures saving many with gaping wounds and gashes from bleeding to death.

Work of the medical men was handicapped by a great shortage of bandages and medicines. So far, there is little evidence of any shortage of food, except milk for lack of which mothers are feeding their babies rice gruel.<sup>26</sup>

The focus on the efforts of 'Japanese' doctors, rather than others, points to the systematic attempts made by the colonial authorities to be seen responding to the crisis in an efficient manner. The English-language newspapers' most immediate response was to report that no serious damage had occurred to foreign property and that the population of forty British and twenty Canadians were safe and outside of the impact region. This was followed by a statement suggesting that, in spite of the 'rumoured' tidal waves, 'Japanese destroyers [were] rushing medical supplies and doctors' to the disaster area. It was just the kind of media coverage that the Japanese were hoping for. How the state is perceived and the mediated efforts put in place by central and local authorities in response to earthquakes and other natural disasters is well documented. Cover up is not uncommon, and neither is the case of multiple narratives of the same disaster.

In 2007, for example, the response to the Sichuan Earthquake, which killed 87,000 people and displaced 14.4 million, was almost entirely dominated by the Chinese government. Few international NGOs engaged directly in emergency response, their role being directed from central government to provide humanitarian assistance when and where they demanded it. The coverage of the response, thus, needed to be orchestrated. The Chinese government ensured



that global press were aware that, despite the scale of devastation, outbreaks of infectious diseases were avoided,<sup>29</sup> populations in danger of aftershocks and possible flooding and landslides were safely relocated<sup>30</sup> and baseline mortality rates were restored.<sup>31</sup> Controversy, however, spread with the disturbing number of schoolrooms that collapsed – over 7,000 – in the wake of the earthquake killing 5,335 students.

The commemoration of the Sichuan Earthquake is thus particularly revealing. Bin Xu argues that the creation of a 'topography of forgetting' ritualises specific sites where possible 'natural explanations' occurred; where the 'unnatural' happened, these were either removed or covered. For Xu, the 'naturalness' of the earthquake refers simply to the geological phenomenon, while the 'unnatural' references a response to the social problems associated with the disaster. In the case of Sichuan, it was the schools that were covered and removed in order to assist in the 'forgetting' of parental and public concerns and their belief that the sheer number of collapsed schoolrooms were directly caused by 'government's negligence and corruption as well as contractors' greediness'. Following the 1935 earthquake in Taiwan, disgruntlement was comparable. Yang Kui, a Taiwanese writer who had decided to journey to the most affected areas, reported that the people were critical of the attitude of the colonial government and highlighted the frustration being felt toward their rescue methods. Yet in the case of the 1999 earthquake in Taiwan, this was different. Instead, the collapsed school became the ritualised site of remembrance and a museum.

What is clear from this is that there is no single narrative of commemoration concerning natural disasters. Writing on the anniversary of Hurricane Katrina, Sue Robinson witnessed two competing narratives. At a national level the press demonized New Orleans as a place that needed to be avoided. The local agenda insisted on the importance of recreating a 'lost community' through documented oral histories and sites of commemoration.<sup>34</sup> This disparity between national ideals and local interest leads to the important question of historical authority. Understanding how authority is asserted in public memory is important. When crises becomes an issue for the governing elite, officials attempt to spin information, as was seen in the case of the Sichuan Earthquake and to a certain extent the 1935 Hsinchu-Taichung Earthquake. Attempts are thus made to control the narrative and redirect the story frame on how the event is remembered. The following section will look at this issue of authority in the concerns of remembrance and public historical memory.

# Remembrance and Public History

The spectre of earthquakes remains close to many in Taiwan. For the 1935 Hsinchu-Taichung Earthquake, the remains of the Longteng Bridge that was built in 1906 and designed by American architects Theodore Cooper and C.C. Schneider stand today as a testament to the deadliest earthquake to strike the island.

Discussions concerning the earthquake are relatively absent within Taiwanese society. They occasionally feature on travel shows with all but a few referencing Longteng Bridge. Following contemporary earthquakes, Taiwanese shows, such as *Taiwan yanyi*台灣演義on Formosa TV, have referenced the 1935 quake in their historical features. It is perhaps the second-most deadly quake, which occurred on 21 September 1999, that features much more prominently in both collective remembrance as well as public history. It is known simply as the 921 Earthquake *jiueryi dadizhen*九二一大地震 in reference to its date. The 7.3 quake



hit Nantou County at 1.47am killing 2,415 and causing over NT\$300 billion worth of damage. $^{35}$ 



Longteng Bridge (Photograph the author)



921 Earthquake, Dazhi (public domain)

On the former site of Guangfu Junior High School, which sits directly on the fault line, lies the 921 Earthquake Museum of Taiwan *guoli ziran kexue bowuguan jiueryi dizhen jiaoyu yuanqu*國立自然科學博物 館九二一地震教育園區. It opened on 13 February 2001 in remembrance of the victims who perished. The museum has five fine galleries: Chelungpu Fault Gallery, Earthquake Engineering Hall, Image Gallery, Disaster Prevention Hall and the Reconstruction Records Hall. But it is in the grounds of the building and the second and fifth halls that the museum serves as public history. No attempt has been made to reconstruct the buildings – apart from securing them – or to clear debris following the initial quake.





The grounds of the 921 Earthquake Museum (Public domain)

The museum's narrative focuses on science. Through interactive displays, the content is principally on the cause of the earthquake, rather than its course and consequences. Very little has been said on the response to the earthquake and even less on public perceptions of the museum. Remaining *in situ* not only continues collective mourning. It also serves as a powerful reminder of the strength and scale of natural disasters on the island. One major fact for this is that the quake occurred in the early hours of the morning and no one was in the school at the time. Had there been a loss of life – and in particular young life – I am not certain that the site would have been used in its current form. As it stands, it is representative of the 'natural' happenings as opposed to the 'unnatural'. The two earthquakes, although very different, have certain similarities, especially concerning response. Both focussed on changes to building practices, in particular with regards to legal codes and the enforcement of them. When buildings collapse and loss of life occurs, public perception turns towards building practices. Yet damaged buildings and other forms of construction are often used as sites of public memory. It is as if there is an evolution in building regulations that follow natural disasters and that the sites of disaster remain a reminder of that 'before period'.



In places such as Taiwan, with its high population density and complex historical narratives, debates surrounding space often take place in much more contested terrain. More often than not, these are set against a backdrop of cultural programming in the form of nation-building. Each government or colonial period will use responses to natural disasters as a means of legitimacy. The Japanese did this in 1935. The Kuomintang party (KMT) and later Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) did this following the 1999 earthquake and every large quake and other natural disasters since. As historiography, this is often included in national curricula and is associated with the inculcation of civic values in particular, according to Chia, the formation of a national identity.<sup>37</sup>

Developments of legitimacy have often gone hand-in-hand with urban development in the case of Taiwan. And while the advancement of an urban landscape may play a lesser role, there are far more claims made on it for public history and public culture than is realised. Although the practice of public history has had a much longer period of recognition in the United States,<sup>38</sup> the process of gaining 'legitimacy' in Taiwan during the post martial law period (1947–1987) has given rise to historical societies and local history groups. The only difference is that they have not been recognised as being part of a more formalised profession. The bridging of oral history and public history introduces a better language in Taiwan. This is perhaps most evident through the medium of documentary film, which since the advent of digital technology has tackled various issues that stem from Taiwan's complex social and cultural environment.<sup>39</sup> Yet, in spite of this, the term public history or *dazhong shixue* 大眾史學 in the Sinophone context remains largely absent.<sup>40</sup>

What I think has been missing is a more collaborative spirit. The social sciences and the arts and humanities have maintained a degree of regimentality particularly in the writing of history. Cross-disciplinary research in the context of Taiwan is not common. Yet, public history is by its very nature collaborative. It illuminates a shared authority over a much broader area. It needs to. It has to incorporate different audiences and employers and integrate them into a much wider perspective of a variety of partners and fields. If we take, for example, the subject matter of Taiwan indigenous peoples, the participation of anthropologists, archaeologists and cultural management, has to be coupled with that of linguists, art historians, historians and sociologists, among others. Yet museums in Taiwan such as the Shung Ye Museum of Formosan Aborigines, National Museum of Prehistory and the Bunun Cultural Museum (*Bunongzu wenwuguan*, 布農族文物館) in Taitung County are all good examples of collaborative efforts. A natural synergy to this – and one that in my opinion Taiwan is a leading example of – is the field of digital history, with its emphasis on access and broad participation in the creation of knowledge. 42

For Taiwan, the digital humanities platform provided a framework for the collection of oral histories. This is arguably most prevalent in the oral histories of the White Terror (1949-1987), a martial law period of political suppression. Difficult heritage, such as this, can, as argued by Shu-Mei Huang and Hyun Kyung Lee in their germinal work on colonial prisons, be considered 'heritage *off* diplomacy', one where heritage is seemingly 'turned off" when diplomatic challenges arise. <sup>43</sup> This is particularly the case in cross-border networks of Japan, Korea, China and Taiwan. It can also be domestic.

Prisons left behind by processes of colonisation as well as during periods of authoritarianism are sites embedded in the memories of punishment and imprisonment. Turning them into heritages of peace and freedom are forms of corrective memory and form a significant part of transitional justice efforts and collective memory. <sup>44</sup> Oral history – and by extension public memory, as advocated by Michael Frisch – is useful in breaking down



institutional barriers by offering useful paradigm shifts within the fields of public history. <sup>45</sup> The concept of 'shared history', as argued by Adair *et al* proposes an important question on whether changes in ideas of culture challenge representation and interpretation within museums by 'their constituencies'. <sup>46</sup> For Adair *et al*, it is digital technology and social media that partially account for shifts in how museums explore historical authority. Oral history and other bottom-up histories have informed a change in the narrative of museum storytelling. The use of digital media to decentre historical narratives has impacted changes in areas much broader that museums, not least on the topic of disaster history.

A problem for Taiwan, though, concerns the legitimacy of the narrative. In the case of the 1935 and 1906 earthquakes, the Japanese colonial authorities through their necessary agencies made certain that the government response was seen in a positive light. The KMT attempted to do the same in 1999 but lost the general election the following year to the DPP. This is particularly clear in the Reconstruction Records Hall in the 921 Museum.

Designed over five 'chapters', the gallery opens with a room showcasing a site of the earthquake with newspaper headlines and photographs. This is followed by a 'second chapter' that highlights the government mobilisation effort and processes of reconstruction. The 'third chapter' follows this up with the actions of resettlement for those affected and immediately leads to the next chapter which explores the volunteer efforts made within communities. The hall ends on a 'reflection and change' chapter, whereby the government seeks to raise awareness of 'disaster prevention, [improved] engineering systems [and] the quality of law and education.'<sup>47</sup> It is, therefore, natural that the museum opts to carry such political undertones wherein the government is portrayed as having played the greater role to the best of its capacity. <sup>48</sup> There is little, if any, discussion of the government response or relocation efforts in a negative light. If a similar museum was built in recognition of Typhoon Morakot, for example, could an entirely similar narrative be conveyed? After all, the purpose of a public historian is to facilitate 'a constructive use of the past to inform global and national citizenship and [to critically engage] with structures of inequality and power'. <sup>50</sup>

The case of Typhoon Morakot could easily engage critically with disaster management. The establishment of the Office of Disaster Management following the disaster is a good example of this. 51 The methods of reporting also played an important role in not only broadcasting peoples' dissatisfaction with government relief efforts. It highlighted the enormous contribution made by aid agencies and emergency services. The Association of Digital Culture Taiwan (ADCT), a non-profit organisation established in 2007, built a peer-distributed integrated website Morakot Online Disaster Report Center – which collocated significant online sources such as Twitter, Facebook, PTT bulletin board and media outlets. 52

The scope of digital material that emerged following Typhoon Morakot has, according to the National Archives Administration, undergone a process of digitisation, in particular the experiences of those involved in reconstruction efforts. On efforts to preserve oral accounts on typhoons, Taiwan Historica (\*guoshiguan Taiwan wenxianguan\*\* 國史館臺灣文獻館\*), an institute located in Chung Hsing New Village, Nantou City, has an online database of typhoons from 1945 to 2009 titled \*zouguo fengyu: daoyu renmin taifeng jiyi走過風雨: 島嶼人民颱風記憶 (Walking through the Storms: Islanders'Typhoon Memories). Although this database is somewhat poorly maintained, it is a step in the right direction towards preservation and public history in digital format.

Academia Sinica manages a digital database of earthquakes in Taiwan from 1624 to 2000 with its primary focus on the 921 earthquake.<sup>55</sup> In terms of other digital archives, the Central



Weather Bureau in Taiwan has a collection of photographs of disaster history and in particular the 1935 quake. <sup>56</sup> The potential for experimentation with digital media for public history is not new. Specific problems associated with 'history online' has, as argued by Fien Danniau, largely to do with a lack of narrative, a lack of self-criticism and illiteracy in the digital language. <sup>57</sup> Projects such as *Children of the Lodz Ghetto* and *The Proceedings of the Old Bailey*, for example, offer new ways of presenting historical knowledge. Digital media offers two important components: *accessibility* and *flexibility*, both of which acknowledge the dialogical dimensions of public history.

Thus, the link between archives and the public has now gone beyond that 'obsolete and abandoned [place] where usually the archivist or the caretaker is someone swallowed up in the dusty corridors of bureaucracy,' to something more accessible. They're 'popping up everywhere' in the realms of 'software-based interactions' to borrow from Jussi Parikka.<sup>58</sup> As a consequence, it is in digital media that archival material is becoming synonymous with public history in Taiwan. It is easy and cheap, and thus there is a low threshold for presenting and sharing data online. The flexibility and accessibility of digital media, however, has consequences in how data is consumed and perceived. The interpretation of the data and the immense amount of big data that can be searched has an impact on how history is presented.

This impact goes back to what Frisch terms 'the complex sources of historical interpretation'. The closeness between authorship and interpretive authority is especially important in the concept of 'place of memory'. With regard to disaster history, memory is critical. The work on history, memory and disaster by Dena Shenk *et al* argues that specific memories, values and views of disaster affect not only the experience of memory; they also affect specific coping strategies. This is particularly the case when people unaffected by the tragedy nevertheless remember having taken part in the cultural moment as a spectator via media reports on the disaster. How disaster is mediated is important. It has the potential to function as a mnemonic device that links global public communities to historical experiences. Both the 2004 Indian Ocean earthquake and tsunami as well as the 2011 Tōhoku earthquake and tsunami captured an international audience. Maria Kyriakidou argues that distant suffering and globally shared memories can form the basis of a transnational movement of memory discourses.

According to Kyriakidow, the Holocaust has been theorised as being a globally shared memory and is thus central in the construction of a 'global moral space, where distant others become part of a common global past'. The relevance of this to the study of the 1935 earthquakes is that, as a site of memory, it offers a major assessment of places of collective cultural understanding. It is clear that this *lieu de mémoire* can, and does, extend beyond its immediate location. The 1935 earthquake does not exist in public memory today. However, the 921 earthquake most certainly does. The remains of Longteng Bridge are a critical trigger point in the existence of a collective site of memory that moves beyond its immediate history. Those who have directly experienced an earthquake have a shared experience with those who have experienced a distant suffering by seeing the effects of earthquakes through the media. Longteng Bridge serves as a site of memory and collective cultural heritage.

This has applications to all histories of natural disasters. Simon Winchester's book on Karakatoa, for example, has similar applications. A collective global shared memory that is a distant suffering can engage with the gravity of trauma of the volcanic explosion through this shared interpretation. Pompeii is no different. The cast of a dog, frozen in agony, is a well-known image from the aftermath of the Vesuvius explosion in 79CE. This single image is presented to elicit a shared response that uses the experiences of memory and reflection. The



National Museum of Naples, which houses many of the casts – including the dog – is labelled with the following account:

You could hear the shrieks of women, the wailing of infants, and the shouting of men; some were calling their parents, others their children or their wives, trying to recognize them by their voices. People bewailed their own fate or that of their relatives, and there were some who prayed for death in their terror of dying. Many besought the aid of the gods, but still more imagined there were no gods left, and that the universe was plunged into eternal darkness for evermore.<sup>61</sup>

The text, written by Pliny the Younger in two letters to the Roman historian Cornelius Tacitus 17 years after the eruption, accompanies the casts of the people and the dog. The words resonate through distant suffering to form a collective interpretation of the disaster. Lorena Rivera-Orraca's paper *Are Museums Sites of Memory?* takes it further by situating the role of museums in the discourses of 'theoretical perspective, issues on history, past memory and their ongoing construction in cultural institutions.' Rivera-Orraca argues that museum spaces 'can be creative entities that open up the possibility of dialogue between past and present: a meeting point between history and memory'. <sup>62</sup> In the context of the 1935 earthquake, using notions of disaster as public history – whether physically, as in the case of a museum, or digitally in the form of digital humanities – has the potential to go beyond simple aesthetic appreciation to encapsulate the issues of preservation, heritage and shared memory. <sup>63</sup>

The focal point of *place* thus needs, through the notion of heritage, to 'affect' one's understanding of the meaning of heritage and sites of preservation. Laurajane Smith sums this up by arguing that 'heritage as place, or heritage places, may not only be conceived as representational of past human experiences but also of creating an *affect* [my italics] on current experiences and perceptions of the world'.<sup>64</sup> This in no way casts 'place' as a simple expression of past experiences; it is increasingly being used within the literature on heritage and the management of conservation policies and practices as a means of embracing the concept of public history.

The ability to accept a degree of flexibility, whether this is within the disciplines of academia or in the issues of heritage and preservation, raises important questions for Taiwan historiography and the role of social history and oral history. The Longteng Bridge, a reminder of the earthquake of 1935, functions as a site of collective memory. Since specific sites are often creations of a 'topography of forgetting', the shared memory of disaster sites ritualises possible natural explanations for earthquakes – a shared experience whether real or imagined from afar – while allowing an interpretation of the 'unnatural happenings'. Understanding how authority is asserted in public memory and recognising the disparity between multiple interpretations of disasters such as those discussed here points to the complexities of heritage. At the same time, it points to the specificity or national and cultural constructions of memory and further highlights the need for greater inter-disciplinary research into disaster history in Taiwan.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1. Hilda Kean and Paul Ashton, 'Introduction: People and Their Pasts and Public History Today', in Paul Ashton and Hilda Kean (eds), *Public History and Heritage Today*, Palgrave Macmillan, Basingstoke, 2008, p1.
- 2. Sue Hodges, 'Building Peace: The Role of Heritage Interpretation', *Public History Review*, vol 26, 2019, p 29.
- 3. Božić-Vrbančić, "Scars on the Ground": Kauri Gum Stories', in Paula Hamilton and Linda Shopes (eds), *Oral History and Public Memories*, Temple University Press, Philadelphia PA, 2008, p146.



- 4. Paula Hamilton and Linda Shopes, 'Introduction: Building Partnerships between Oral History and Memory Studies', in Hamilton and Shopes, pvii.
- 5. Paul Ashton and Paula Hamilton, 'Places of the Heart: Memorials, Public History and the State in Australia Since 1960', *Public History Review*, vol 15, 2008, p3. https://doi.org/10.5130/phrj.v15i0.776
- 6. See Bethany D. RinardHinga, Ring of Fire: An encyclopedia of the Pacific Rim's earthquakes, tsunamis, and volcanoes, ABC-CLIO, Santa Barbara, CA, 2015.
- 7. The mountain range, designated a National Park since 1937, is now referred to as Yangmingshan 陽明山 in commemoration of Ming scholar Wang Yangming王陽明 in 1950.
- 8. See MacabeKeliher, Out of China or Yu Yonghe's Tales of Formosa, SMC Publishing Inc., Taipei, 2003.
- 9. Constance Woods, 'A Public Arts Venue in Taipei: Beitou Hot Springs Museum', in David Blundell (ed), *Taiwan Since Martial Law*, National Taiwan University Press, Taipei, 2012, p71.
- 10. Deborah R. Coen, *The Earthquake Observers: Disaster science from Lisbon to Richter*, University of Chicago Press, Chicago, pp8-9.
- 11. It is important to note here that  $M_L$  refers to data reported by national and local seismological observatories. The more family Richter Scale was not developed until the 1930s and is based on much more complex logarithms.
- 12. In Hui-yu Caroline Ts'ai, 'Diaries and Everyday Life in Colonial Taiwan', *Japan Review*, vol 25, 2013, p154.
- 13. Sen Xuanxiong and Wu Ruiyun, 臺灣大地震: 1935 年中部大震災紀實*Taiwan dadizhen: 1935 nian zhongbu dazhenzai jishi* [*Great Taiwan Earthquake: The 1935 Central Taiwan Earthquake Disaster Report*], Yuanliu, Taipei, 1996.
- 14. Hualien, on Taiwan's east coast, faces the Pacific Ocean to the east, and the Central Mountain Range to its west. Earthquakes, which are frequent on the east coast are generally absorbed by the Central Mountain Range.
- 15. Taiwan SōtokufuSōtokukanbō台灣總督官房調查科. 臺灣總督府第二十四統計書[Taiwan Governor-General Statistic Book no 24], 1920, p38; and Taiwan SōtokufuSōtokukanbō台灣總督官房調查科. 臺灣總督府第三十九統計書[Taiwan Governor-General Statistic Book no 39], 1937, p47.
- 16. Pierre Fuller, Haiyuan (Gansu) Earthquake, 1920, *DisasterHistory.org*, accessed, 16 February 2016, http://www.disasterhistory.org/gansu-earthquake-1920#more-388.
- 17. In Ts'ai, 2013, p154.
- 18. Edward Band, *The History of the English Presbyterian Mission, 1847-1947*, Presbyterian Church of England, London, 1947 republished, Ch'eng Wen Publishing Company, Taipei, 1972, pp165-66.
- 19. Elise K. Tipton, 'In a House Divided: The Japanese Christian socialist Abe Isoo', in Sandra Wilson (ed), *Nation and Nationalism in Japan*, Routledge, London, 2002, p81.
- 20. Gregory Clancey, Earthquake Nation: The cultural politics of Japanese seismicity, 1868-1930, University of California Press, Berkeley, 2006, pp174-75.
- 21. ibid, p175.
- 22. ibid, p176.
- 23. North-China Herald, Wednesday 24 April 1935, p1. The main article on the quake is found on p132.
- 24. Anon, 'Formosa Rocked by Earthquake: Fire, Famine, & Tidal Wave Add to Horror', *The Queenslander*, 25 April 1935, p46.
- 25. The Presbyterian Messenger, January 1936, p62.
- 26. North-China Herald, p132.
- 27. PCE/WMA/05/01/08, Earthquake in Formosa, May 1935; and The Queenslander, 25 April 1935, p46.
- 28. The Queenslander, 25 April 1935, p46.
- 29. World Health Organization, Disease Outbreak Prevention Crucial in China Earthquake Aftermath, accessed 8 October 2019, https://www.who.int/mediacentre/news/releases/2008/pr13/en/.
- 30. China Org CN, Beichuan Relocation Process Completed, accessed 8 October 2019, <a href="http://www.china.org.cn/government/local\_governments/2008-12/03/content\_16890328.htm">http://www.china.org.cn/government/local\_governments/2008-12/03/content\_16890328.htm</a>.
- 31. Brian Hoyer, Lessons from the Sichuan Earthquake, *Humanitarian Practice Network*, accessed 8 October 2019, https://odihpn.org/magazine/lessons-from-the-sichuan-earthquake/.
- 32. Bin Xu, 'Commemorating a Difficult Disaster: Naturalizing and Denaturalizing the 2008 Sichuan Earthquake', in *Memory Studies*, vol 11, no 4, 2018, pp486-484.



- 33. YangKui楊逵, First-Hand Investigation in the Post-Earthquake Taiwan, 台灣地震災區勘察慰問記*Taiwan dizhenzai qukancha wiwenji Social Commentary* 社會評論*shehuipinglun*, vol 1, no 4, 1935.
- 34. Sue Robinson, "We Were All There": Remembering America in the Anniversary Coverage of Hurricane Katrina', *Memory Studies*, vol 2, no 2, 2009, p235. https://doi.org/10.1177/1750698008102054
- 35. For a detailed study on this quake, see Anshel J. Schiff and Alex K. Tang (eds), *Chi-Chi, Taiwan, Earthquake of September 21, 1999: Lifeline performance, ASCE, Virginia, VA, 2000.*
- 36. 921 Earthquake Museum of Taiwan, accessed 16 February 2016, <a href="http://www.921emt.edu.tw/e\_content/exhibitions/exhibitions01.aspx">http://www.921emt.edu.tw/e\_content/exhibitions/exhibitions01.aspx</a>.
- 37. Yeow-Tong Chia, 'History Education for Nation Building and State Formation: The Case of Singapore', *Citizenship Teaching & Learning*, vol 7, 2012, p192. https://doi.org/10.1386/ctl.7.2.191\_1
- 38. Denise D. Meringolo, *Museums, Monuments, and National Parks: Toward a new genealogy of public history*, University of Massachusetts Press, Boston, 2012, pxiv.
- 39. Tze-lan D. Sangand Sylvia Li-chun Lin, 'Introduction', in Sylvia Li-chun Lin and Tze-lan D. Sang (eds), Documenting Taiwan on Film: Issues and methods in new documentaries, Routledge, London, 2012, p3.
- 40. See Daw-Ming Lee, 'Re/making histories: On historical documentary film and Taiwan: A People's History', in Lin and Sang, *Documenting Taiwan on Film*, pp1-38.
- 41. Meringolo, xxiv.
- 42. A notable example of published work on this include Jieh. Hsiang, S.P. Chen, H.I. Ho and H.C. Tu, 'Discovering Relationships from Imperial Court Documents of Qing Dynasty', International Journal of Humanities and Arts Computing, vol 6, pp1-2, 2012, pp22-41; Kuang-hua Chen, Muh-chyun Tang, Chun-mei Wang and Jieh Hsiang, 'Exploring alternative metrics of scholarly performance in the social sciences and humanities in Taiwan', Scientometrics, vol 102, no 1, 2015, pp 97-112; and Jen-Shin Hong, Bai-Hsuan Chen, Sheng-Hao Hung and Jieh Hsiang, 'Toward an integrated digital museum system: the Chi Nan experiences', International Journal on Digital Libraries, vol 5 no 3, 2005, pp231-251; and Hsiang Jieh (ed), Shuwei renwen zai lishixue yanjiu de yingyong, 數位人文在歷史學研究的應用 [Digital Humanities: New Approaches to Historical Studies], NTU Press, Taipei, 2011.
- 43. Shu-Mei Huang and Hyun Kyung Lee, *Heritage, Memory, and Punishment: Remembering Colonial Prisons in East* Asia, Routledge, London, 2020, p116.
- 44. Vladimir Stolojan, 'Transitional Justice and Collective Memory in Taiwan', *China Perspectives*, accessed 8 October 2019, file://lha-022/pers-I/0007ECC6/Downloads/chinaperspectives-7327.pdf.
- 45. Michael H. Frish, A Shared Authority: Essays on the Craft and Meaning or Oral and Public History, New York State University Press, New York, 1990.
- 46. Bill Adair, Benjamin Filene, and Laura Koloski (eds), Letting Go?: Sharing Historical Authority in a User-Generated World, The Pew Center for Arts & Heritage, Philadelphia, 2011, p11.
- 47. 921 Earthquake Museum of Taiwan, Reconstruction Records Hall, accessed 16 February 2016,
- 48. In the context of Emergency Management (EM), Dean Karalakas and Gregory Coutaz, contend that the paternal view of the government, with high power-distance levels is common within East Asian cultures. See Dean Karalakas and Gregory Coutaz, 'Emergency Management in Taiwan', in Evan Berman and M. Shamsul Haque (eds), Asian Leadership in Policy and Governance, Emerald Group Publishing, Bradford, 2015, pp399-419.
- 49. On criticisms of the government following the typhoon see Andrew Jacobs, 'Taiwan President is Target of Anger after Typhoon', New York Times, 12 August 2009, accessed 16 February, 2016, <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2009/08/13/world/asia/13taiwan.html?\_r=2">http://www.nytimes.com/2009/08/13/world/asia/13taiwan.html?\_r=2</a>; and Jenny W. Hsu and Ko Shu-ling, 'Morakot: The Aftermath: MOFA's Hsia Tenders Resignation', Taipei Times, 19 August 2009, p1; and Wei-Chun Wen溫偉群, and Tzu-Hsiang Yu游梓翔, Baba shuizai jiuzai guocheng Zhong matuandui duiwai chuanbo de jiantao yu qishi八八水災救災過程中馬團隊對外傳播的檢討與啟示[A Study of External Communication on Ma Administration's Relief Efforts to the Crisis of Typhoon Morakot], The Journal of Election Review 選舉評論, vol 8, June 2010, pp1-17.
- 50. M. Blake Butler et al, 'Can the History of Veiled Women Inform an Ugly Election Campaign in Canada', *History Workshop Online*, accessed 16 February 2016, <a href="http://www.historyworkshop.org.uk/">http://www.historyworkshop.org.uk/</a>.
- 51. See Jet Chau Wen et al, 'Typhoon Morakot and Institutional Change in Taiwan', in Rajib Shaw (ed), Disaster Recovery: Used or misused development opportunity, Springer, London, 2014, p71.
- 52. Shu-fen Tseng et al, 'Online Social Media in a Disaster Event: Network and Public Participation', in Hocine Cherif, Jasni Mohamed Zain and Eyas El-Qawasmeh (eds), *Digital Information and Communication Technology and its Applications*, Springer, London, 2011, p259.
- 53. See Chung Chii-Day et al, 'Archival Selection of the Morakot Post-Disaster Reconstruction Council, Executive Yuan's-the proce [sic]', *National Archives Administration, National Development Council, http://www.archives.gov.tw/english/Book/MPBook.aspx?cnid=400&i=3,* accessed 8 March 2016.



- 54. Taiwan Historica, zouguo fengyu: daoyu renmin taifeng jiyi走過風雨: 島嶼人民颱風記憶 [Walking through the Storms: Islanders' Typhoon Memories] <a href="http://ds2.th.gov.tw/DS3/app101/">http://ds2.th.gov.tw/DS3/app101/</a>, accessed 8 March 2016.
- 55. Academia Sinica, *jiueryi dizhen shuwei zhishiku*, 921 地震數位知識庫 [921 earthquake digital database] http://921kb.sinica.edu.tw/history/ching.html, accessed 8 March 2016.
- 56. The 1935 Hsinchu-Taichung Earthquake, *Central Weather Bureau*, accessed 19 February 2016, <a href="http://scman.cwb.gov.tw/eqv5/10eq/1935/1935main\_new.htm">http://scman.cwb.gov.tw/eqv5/10eq/1935/1935main\_new.htm</a>.
- 57. Fien Danniau, Public History in a Digital Context: Back to the Future or Back to Basics, *Low Counties Historical Review* 128:4 [2013]: 118. https://doi.org/10.18352/bmgn-lchr.9355
- 58. JussiParikka, 'Archival Media Theory: An introduction to Wolfgang Ernst's media archaeology', in Wolfgang Ernst (ed), *Digital Memory and the Archive*, University of Minneapolis Press, Minneapolis, 2013, p1.
- 59. Frisch, xxi.
- 60. Dena Shenk, Blanca Ramos, Karel Joyce Kalaw and Ismail Tufan, 'History, Memory, and Disasters Among Older Adults: A Life Course Perspective', *Traumatology: An International Journal*, vol 15, no 4, 2009, pp35-43. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534765609359729
- 61. Flavio Dobran, Versuvius: Education, Security and Prosperity, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 2006, p117.
- 62. Lorena Rivera-Orraca, 'Are Museums Sites of Memory?', *The New School Psychology* Bulletin, vol 6, no 2, 2009, accessed 19 February, 2016, file:///C:/Users/NA/Downloads/58-77-1-SM.pdf.
- 63. An important contribution in the Taiwan context on this is Yi-Fu Tuan, *Space and Place: The perspective of* experience, Edward Arnold, London, 1977) and Yi-Fu Tuan, 'Time-Space Imagination of National Identity: The formation and transformation of the conceptions of historic preservation in Taiwan', *Journal of* Planning, vol 33, 2006, pp91-106.
- 64. Laurajane Smith, Uses of Heritage, Routledge, Oxon, 2006, p77.